City of Warwick Planning Board

Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, September 12, 2018
Members Present:

Paul DePetrillo





Michael  Holmes 
Vincent Gambardella

Cynthia Gerlach
Philip Slocum
Steve Catalano
Benny Bergantino
Members Absent:

Steve Horowitz

Valerie Bataille

Also in Attendance:

Patricia Reynolds, Assistant Principal Planner





Diana Pearson, City Solicitor
Eric Hindinger, Engineering Project Manager
Chairman Slocum called the meeting to order at 6:05p.m.

Location:


261 Capron Farm Drive

Assessor’s Plat:
369

Assessor’s Lots.
18

Applicant:
Jean S. Martin Trust 2013

Zoned:
A-7 (Residential)

Area:
19,500 square feet

Ward:
7

Engineer:
DiPrete Engineering

The Chair reviewed the following information,  that the Applicant is requesting a Preliminary Plan Approval reinstatement of the “261 Capron Farm Drive” decision to subdivide (1) one conforming 19,500 square foot lot, with an existing single-family dwelling, to create (2) two new lots; (1) one new conforming 12,500 square foot lot with an existing single-family dwelling, and (1) one new conforming 7,000 square foot lot for the development of a single-family dwell, heard by the May 2016 regularly scheduled Planning Board Meeting.

The Tolling of Expirations expired June 30, 2018 and the Applicant is requesting a reinstatement and extension of one-year.

The property owners have been working through the process, but have not been able to finalize the project.
The Applicant was not present.  
Being no question from the Board, Planning Staff read the Planning Department Findings and Recommendations into the record.
1. The project is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, and the Comprehensive Plan has not changed substantially since the time of the original application as it would apply to this project.

2. The Development Review Regulations, the Zoning Ordinance, and all applicable state and federal regulations are substantially the same as they were at the time of the original application, as they would apply to this project.

3. The Zoning Map designation for the subdivision has not changed since the time of the original application.

4. No substantial change to the physical conditions of the subdivision or the neighboring property has occurred since the time of the original application.

The Planning Department recommendation is to grant the requested reinstatement to expire on October 1, 2019.
Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant the reinstatement, to now expire on October 1, 2019,  All in favor, none opposed.

Public Hearing
Major Land Development/Intensification of Use

Cowesett Hills Apartments

Preliminary

Location:                  3595 Post Road

Assessor’s Plat:        236

Assessor’s Lot:         48

Applicant:                 Picerne Real Estate Group

Zone:                        A-10 (Planned District Residential), w/waiver for less than required parking

Area:                         67.38 Acres

Ward:                        7

Engineer:                  DiPrete Engineering
Ms. Gerlach recused herself from this application stating that she has a business relationship with the Applicant.  
Mr. Joe Shekarchi, ESQ, Shekarchi Law Offices; represented the Applicant who was requesting Preliminary Approval of a Major Land Development Project. The Applicant was proposing an intensification of the existing approved use, to add (2) two new buildings with 24 residential units.  Each building will consist of 12 one-bedroom and 12 two-bedroom units for a total of 48 new residential units, with less than required parking, for a total of 504 residential units, with less than required parking.   The development currently consists of 25 residential buildings containing 456 residential units and is zoned A-10 Planned District Residential (PDR).  With the additional 48 units there will be a total of 504 residential units on the 67.38 acre parcel.   
Being no testimony, Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to open the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no testimony, Mr. Catalano, seconded by Mr. Bergantino, made a motion to close the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.
Planning Department Findings

The Administrative Officer finds the proposal to be generally consistent with RIGL Section 45​23-30 General Purposes of Land Development and Subdivision Review Ordinances, Regulations and Rules, and Article 1 Purposes and General Statement of the City’s Development Review Regulations, and Subdivision of Land, specifically, RIGL Sections 45-23-60, Procedure – Required Findings, as follows:
1. That the proposed development is generally consistent with the Comprehensive Community Plan criterion that it is consistent with the surrounding area. The proximate land use found in the immediate vicinity is multifamily.  Within a 200’ radius of the subject property there are two multi-unit complexes, RLL Properties, LLC. and Hill Crest. Beyond the consistency with area land use we also find the proposed development to be consistent with:

· Chapter 12 of the City of Warwick Comprehensive Plan, specifically, the section entitled “Future Land Use, Zoning and Urban Design:  Goals and Policies,” which promotes developments “that are safe, attractive, well-maintained and stable... ones designed to “protect... and support...existing residential neighborhoods;”

· It further promotes... “Public and private development that meet high standards of design by ensuring that proposed new residential development is compatible with the character and of the surrounding area;”

· Chapter 7 of the City of Warwick Comprehensive Plan addresses Housing and Neighborhoods, specifically within its “Recommendations” section lists as Goal 1, the City should work to provide; “a wide range of quality housing choices to meet the diverse needs of households at all income levels and all stages of the life cycle, by supporting the addition of compact housing types such as townhouses, lofts, apartments, cottage developments…in suitable locations;”
2. That the Project, as proposed, is in compliance with the standards and provisions of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, having received a City Council City Council Approval, PCO-45-17 with restrictions, stipulations, and waivers for less than required parking, for an additional 48 units on a lot with existing 456 units, for a total of 504 residential units with a waiver for less than required parking.

3. That there are no significant negative environmental impacts from the proposed development; this proposal received Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management (RIDEM) Wetlands Approval No. 18-0006 and RIPDES Approval No. RIR101692

4. That the development will result in the creation of individual lots with such physical constraints to development that the building on those lots according to pertinent regulations and building standards would be impracticable.

5. That the parcel will have access to Municipal Sewer and Kent County Water.

6. That the project, as proposed will have adequate and permanent physical access to permanent streets along Post Road and Gilbane Street.

Planning Department Recommendation

The Planning Department recommendation is to grant Preliminary Approval, with the following stipulations:

1. That the Applicant shall submit a Final Plan that shall comply with the “Rules and Regulations for Professional Land Surveying in the State of Rhode Island, Effective Date: November 25, 2015”.

2. That the Applicant shall submit a Final Plan that shall comply with Appendix C, Preliminary Application, of the Development Review Regulation governing Subdivisions, Land Development Projects, and Development Plan Review, Effective January 1, 1996; Amended January 01, 2000 and March 14, 2001.

3. That the Project Engineer shall coordinate with the City of Warwick Fire Department regarding hydrant location, prior to Final Submission.

4. That the Project Engineer shall submit final drainage plans to the RIDOT, prior to Final Submission.

5. That all work performed shall be in compliance with all State and Local Approvals.

6. That the Applicant shall receive a Soil Erosion and Sediment Control Permit from the Building Official, prior to the commencement of work.

7. That the Project Engineer shall inspect the installation of the Stormwater Management System and submit a certification that the construction substantially conforms to the approved plans.  Additionally, the Project Engineer shall provide as-built plans of the system, highlighting any significant deviations.  Changes from the approved design plan shall require prior authorization from the approving authority.

8. That the Property Owners shall be provided with as-built plans and the Operations and Maintenance Plan for the proposed Stormwater Collection System; the Owners shall be responsible for long-term maintenance and shall submit an annual report detailing all inspections and maintenance performed to the Department of Public Works.

9. That the Project Landscape Architect shall coordinate with the City’s Planning Department regarding the Final Landscape, Fencing, and Maintenance Plan.

10. That prior to Final Approval the Applicant shall provide a bond for Landscaping, Fencing, and Monumentation.

Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant Preliminary Approval, with Final Approval through the Administrative Officer, upon compliance with the Planning Department’s Recommendations.  All in favor; none opposed, with Ms. Gerlach recusing due to a conflict of interest.
Public Hearing

Major Land Development

Car Wash

Preliminary

Applicant:


MARVAL, LLC. 


Property Owners:

Donald J. Boyle and Susan W. Boyle

Location:


2309 and 2313 Post Road 

Assessor’s Plat:

344

Assessor’s Lots:

83 and 88

Zoning District:

General Business (GB) 

Land Area:


.63 acres 

Number of existing lots:
2

Number of proposed lots:
1

Engineer:


Crossman Engineering 

Ward:
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Mr. Daniel Flaherty, ESQ and Mr. Brian King, Project Engineer of Crossman Engineering represented the Applicant who was requesting Preliminary Approval of a Major Land Development Project for the construction of a one story, 2,400 square foot carwash, with outdoor car vacuum spaces.  The Applicant has received Zoning Board of Review approval, Petition # 10544 for a Special Use Permit for TABLE 1. USE REGULATIONS, Section 420. Carwash, with dimensional relief.  
The proposed development is sited on two Assessor’s lots, with a combined area of approximately .63 acres.   The site is located at 2309 and 2313 Post Road.  There site is currently occupied by one (1) building, which will be razed to provide for the development.  The parcel is zoned General Business (GB) and fronts of both Post Road and Lauderdale Boulevard. The surrounding properties are primarily commercial and industrial in use.
Mr. Brian King, of Crossman Engineering was sworn in and explained that there were two modifications made since the Master Plan approval, one was changing the northern driveway access to a full service driveway instead of an ingress only, and adding signage and flexible delineator posts to provide safe vehicle travel within the site.  Mr. King submitted a cut sheet of the posts, which was accepted by the Board and marked as Exhibit A.  

Being no further questions, Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Bergantino, made a motion to open the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.
Mr. William Paiva, owner of a business at 18 Lauderdale Boulevard stated that he was concerned with the car wash use since it is competition for his detailing business.  He had a question about queuing for cars.  The Project Engineer explained how the cars would be stacked.
Mr. Todd DerManouelian, National Car Rental, 36 Bel Air Ave, stated that he was concerned about traffic flow and concerned that cars would line up on the street. He had concerns with the driveway exit onto Lauderdale.  The Project Engineer stated that it is a limited use driveway only, just for occasional egress use.  
Being no further testimony, Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to close the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no further questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.

Planning Department Findings
The Planning Department finds this proposal to be generally consistent with Article 1 “Purposes and General Statements” of the City’s Development Review Regulations, and that this proposal meets the Standard Provisions of RIGL 45-23-60, and makes the following findings of fact: 

1. The proposal is generally consistent with the Comprehensive Community Plan, and consistent with the principles as proposed in the current Comprehensive Plan update, which finds that land development in the future will increasingly involve redevelopment of previously used sites.  Over 60 percent of Comprehensive Plan survey respondents indicated that improving the appearance of major roads and commercial corridors is “very important.”

2. That the proposal is in compliance with the standards and provisions of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, having received Zoning Board of Review approval, Petition #10544, for a Special Use Permit for TABLE 1. USE REGULATIONS, Section 420. Carwash, with dimensional relieve for less than required front yard setback, less than required side yard setback, less than required landscape buffer along the frontage, less than required landscape for the dumpster enclosure and less than required designated parking spaces.  

3. That the development will not result in the creation of individual lots with such physical constraints to development that building on those lots according to pertinent regulations and building standards would be impracticable.

4. That the project has received RI DOT conditional approval of a Physical Alteration Permit, Number 180509-A. That the proposed development possesses adequate access to two (2) public streets, Post Road and Lauderdale Boulevard.

5. That the project has received RI DEM approval, File WQC 18-072, which finds that the proposal in in compliance with the State’s Stormwater Design and Installation Standards Manual. Therefore, the proposed development project will not result in any significant negative environmental impacts.        

Planning Department Recommendations

Planning Department recommendation is to grant Preliminary approval, with Final Approval to be through the Administrative Officer, upon compliance with the following stipulations:

1. That all Plans shall comply with “Rules and Regulations for Professional Land Surveying in the State of Rhode Island”, effective date November 25, 2015.  All survey monumentation shall be set prior to recording the Final Subdivision, or a bond may be posted for bound preservation/installation.  

2. That, as part of the Final Approval, the Property Owner shall merge Assessor’s Plat 344, Assessor’s Lots 83 and 88, and record a subdivision as per The City of Warwick’s Development Review Regulations.  This plan shall include a Record Plat name and Record Lot designations.  

3. That all work shall be in compliance with RI Department of Environmental Management and Department of Transportation approvals. 

4. That a Soil Erosion and Sediment control Permit shall be obtained from the Building Department prior to the commencement of any work on-site; soil and sediment control measures shall be properly maintained throughout construction.  

5. That the Project Engineer shall inspect the installation of the Stormwater Management System and submit a certification that the construction substantially conforms to the approved plans. In addition, the Project Engineer shall prepare an as-built plan of the system; highlighting any significant deviations from the approved plan. Changes from the approved design plan will require prior authorization from the Approving Authority.
6. That the Property Owners shall be provided with the as-built plan and the Operation and Maintenance Plan for the Stormwater Management System; the Property Owners shall be responsible for the long-term maintenance and operation of the Stormwater Management System and shall submit an annual report detailing all inspections and maintenance performed on the System to the Department of Public Works. 

7. That all signage shall conform to the standards of the Warwick Zoning Ordinance, Section 800.

8. That all exterior lighting shall be Dark Sky compliant, to the extent practicable.   All exterior lighting and signage shall be designed to minimize negative impacts on neighboring properties.  Glare from outdoor lights, signs, and from the movement of vehicles on site shall be shielded from the view of adjacent properties.
9. That prior to the issuance of a Building Permit, the Warwick Fire Marshall shall review the plans for life safety issues.  At a minimum, all two way travel lanes shall have a minimum of 24 feet of unobstructed width and an unobstructed vertical clearance of 13’6, and that all corners shall be negotiable by vehicles having an outer tire turning radius of 50’ to allow for unimpeded access by fire apparatus. 

10. That a sampling manhole shall be installed where the process line and sanitary line meet; and a sand trap for solids removal and an oil/water separator shall be installed on the process waste line.  

11. That plumbing plans shall be submitted to the Sewer Authority for review; all standard commercial connection requirements shall be met.  

12. That the eight (8) vacuum spaces located along the Post Road frontage shall be limited to the post style (Type A, as indicated on the Master Plan submission, dated January, 2018, and prepared by Crossman Engineering.) 

13. That the Final landscape plan shall be prepared and stamped by a registered Rhode Island Landscape Architect and subject to approval by the Planning Department.  Said plan shall include hardscape along Post Road and adequate screening for the eight (8) Type A Post vacuum equipment along Post Road.  The color of the six (6) Type B Post and Boom vacuum equipment located along the building frontage to be approved by the Administrative Officer.   

Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant Preliminary Approval, with Final Approval through the Administrative Officer, upon compliance with the Planning Department’s Recommendations.  All in favor; none opposed.  
Public Informational Meeting

Major Land Development

Dunkin Donuts, Providence Street 

Master Plan

Owner:



Whitney Group Inc.
Applicant:


Dan’s Management Company
Location:


341 Providence Street
Assessor’s Plat:

253
Assessor’s Lots:
14 and 11 (proposed access easement and landscape improvements.)
Zoning District:

General Business (GB), Residential A-10 and A-40
Land Area:


14.62 Acres
Number lots:


Two (2)

Engineer:


Crossman Engineering 

Ward:
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Mr. Joe Shekarchi, ESQ, Shekarchi Law Offices; represented the Applicant who was requesting Master Plan Approval of a Major Land Development Project requesting Master Plan Approval of a Major Land Development Project for the construction of a fast food restaurant, a 2,000 sf Dunkin Donuts building, with a drive-thru associated parking and landscaping, and a recommendation to the Zoning Board of Review for less than required parking spaces.  There is an existing, vacant house on the parcel and multiple sheds/structures in the northerly portion of the lot that will be razed. Access to the parcel is proposed off of Providence Street and Elmer Avenue, via an easement across Assessor’s Plat 253, Assessor’s Lot 11.

The site is approximately 14.62 acres, with split zoning, General Business, Residential A-10 and A-40.  All of the proposed work will be within the General Business zone.  
The Project Engineer, Mr. Brian King, of Crossman Engineering, presented the Master Plan.  He indicated the stacking potential for the drive-thru and stated that it is in excess of the DOT standard requirements.

Mr. Jame Cronin, a traffic engineer of Crossman Engineering, also testified and reviewed the finding of the traffic report he prepared and submitted as part of the Master Plan submittal.  He stated the current level of service on the roadway will not be effected by the proposal.  That people are generally in the stream of traffic and that the Dunkin Donuts is not a destination.  The existing Dunkin Donuts, located on Providence Street, east of the current proposed site, will be closed when this new facility opens.  This facility provides accurate information about traffic concerns that was used in the preparation of the traffic report.  

Mr. Cronin stated that the site driveway exiting onto Providence Street will function at a Level F, but this will only effect the Dunkin Donuts, and not impact the roadway.  

Being no questions of the Board, Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to open the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.
Ms. Dawn Green, 21 Elmer Ave, is a direct abutter to the project.  She is concerned with traffic and the impact it would have on her parcel.  She asked at what hours would the traffic be heaviest?  Mr. Cronin answered that the busiest time for the restaurant is in the morning.  He said the heaviest traffic on the roadway is in the afternoon, when the Dunkin Donuts has the least amount of traffic.     
Mr. Todd Richard-Peckham, 337 Providence Street, stated that he has traffic concerns with the proposal.  He is concerned that he will not be able to resell his house because of the level of commercial uses in the area.

He is concerned with rats, and stated that there is already an issue in the area.  

He has just installed a new septic system and is concerned with potential blasting used in construction of the building.  

Mr. Mike Parenteau, 345 Providence Street, the abutting franchise owner.  He stated that he is in favor of the proposal and that it will help his business.

Mr. Mertan Smith, 36 Elmer Street, is concerned with traffic.  He stated that people use Elmer Street as a turn around, and use their driveways and lawns to turn around.  He stated that this proposal effects the quality of life of all the residents of Elmer Street.

Mr. Nathan Green, 21 Elmer Street, cited traffic concerns with the proposal.  That traffic on the roadway at certain times of the year, holidays, is higher than reflected in the traffic report.

Dr. Richard Belhumer, 1120 Tollgate Road, stated that he has a medical practice that is predominately geriatric patients and that it is already dangerous for them to pull out onto the roadway. This is a disasterous intersection.   He is concerned for the safety of his patients if this proposal is approved. He has already had patients that have gotten into accidents on this roadway.  He stated that he is opposed to the plan and particularly the proposed access to Elmer Street.
Ms. Debby Smith, 36 Elmer Ave, stated concerns with traffic and that she agrees with previous concerns.  That she is concerned with potentially increased difficulty of getting out of Elmer and that backup on the roadway will cause additional problems.  

Mr. Cronin responded that the car queuing can fit more than twice as many cars as the drive thru at the current facility on Providence Street in West Warwick.  

Mr. David Ruggieri, 36 Elmer Ave, stated that traffic is already congested on the streets and that this proposal will only add to the congestion.  He is concerned that this may effect emergency vehicle access to the nearby hospital.  

Mr. Charles Patneaude, of New London CT, but formerly of the area, stated that he is concerned with the demolition of the existing house, stating that it was the original Toll House and is 230 years old.  He said that a General lived in the house at one time and that because of its historic value, the house should be moved or dismantled and saved.  
Ms. Ann Hartley, 44 Elmer, agrees with the previous testimony about traffic.

Mr. Paul Peckham-Richard, 337 Providence Street, had concerns with traffic and general steward ship of the area and is concerned that this proposal will cause additional problems.  

Mr. Willard Harwell, 44 Elmer, stated concerns with traffic and potential light spillage from the proposal to the residential properties.  
Being no further testimony, Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to close the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.

Planning Department Findings

The Planning Department finds this proposal to be generally consistent with Article 1 “Purposes and General Statements” of the City’s Development Review Regulations, and that this proposal meets the Standard Provisions of RIGL 45-23-60, and makes the following findings of fact: 

1. That the proposal is generally consistent with the Comprehensive Community Plan and consistent with Chapter 12, Future Land Use, Zoning and Urban Design which states as a Policy to “encourage new business and industries to locate in areas where adequate public facilities already exist” and ensure that proposed new commercial  uses are compatible with the character and surrounding area. 

2. That the proposal is not in compliance with the standards and provisions of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, with less than required parking spaces provided for a “Fast Food Restaurant” use, therefore requiring Zoning Board of Review approval.  

3. That the project will not result in a significant negative environmental impact provided that it complies with the most current version of Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management’s Stormwater Design and Installation Standards Manual, and is designed to demonstrate zero-net runoff from the proposed development.  

4. That the development will not result in the creation of individual lots with such physical constraints to development that building on those lots according to pertinent regulations and building standards would be impracticable.

5. That the proposed development possesses adequate access to two public streets, Providence Street and Elmer Avenue.  

Planning Department Recommendations

Planning Department recommendation is to grant Master Plan approval, with a favorable recommendation to the Zoning Board, with the following stipulations:

1. That all Plans shall comply with “Rules and Regulations for Professional Land Surveying in the State of Rhode Island”, effective date November 25, 2015. 

2. That the parcel shall receive Zoning Board of Review approval for dimensional relief of less than required parking spaces provided for a Fast Food Restaurant use.
3. That a Storm Water Management Plan shall be submitted in accordance with Rhode Island Storm Water Design and Installation Standards Manual, dated December 2010, and designed to demonstrate a zero-net runoff from the proposed development. The Project Engineer shall meet with the City of Warwick DPW Engineering Staff to review the proposed drainage system prior to submission to RI DEM or RI DOT. 

4. That the Operation and Maintenance Plan for the proposed storm water collection system shall be included in the Preliminary submission to the Planning Board.  

5. That all necessary State permits, including but not limited to RI DEM and RI DOT Physical Alteration Permit (PAP) shall be obtained prior to Preliminary submittal.  The Project Engineer shall consider measures to mitigate traffic concerns, primarily egress from the site driveway onto Providence Street, and potential vehicle conflicts on site cause by delays in existing at this driveway location.  

6. That all two way travel lanes shall have a minimum of 24 feet of unobstructed width and an unobstructed vertical clearance of 13’6, and that all corners shall be negotiable by vehicles having an outer tire turning radius of 50’ to allow for unimpeded access by fire apparatus. 

7. That the Applicant shall comply with all of the stipulations of the Warwick Sewer Authority, including the Collection, Industrial/Commercial Pretreatment and Billing Departments. 

8. That, the Preliminary Plan submittal shall include a signage plan, to include sign location, size and style.  This shall be subject to approval by the Administrative Officer to the Planning board.   All signage shall conform to the standards of the Warwick Zoning Ordinance, Section 800.   Please note that LED advertising message boards are prohibited.  

9. That the Preliminary Plan submittal shall include a photometric site plan, and specifications for all exterior lighting; the site lighting shall be Dark Sky compliant, to the extent practicable.   All exterior lighting and signage shall be designed to minimize negative impacts on neighboring properties.  Glare from outdoor lights, signs, and from the movement of vehicles on site shall be shielded from the view of adjacent properties.

10. That the Preliminary Plan submittal shall include a Landscape Plan, prepared and stamped by a registered Rhode Island Landscape Architect.  Said plan shall be subject to final approval by the Administrative Officer and provide, at a minimum, a fully developed, landscaped buffer and fencing along the residentially zoned parcels (for both lots 14 and 11) and provide a contiguous landscape design along the Providence Street frontages of both Assessor’s Plat 253, Assessor’s  Lots 14 and 11.  

11. The Applicant shall relocate the dumpster to mitigate potential negative effects on the abutting residential properties.  The dumpster shall be screened with a tight evergreen hedge and/or fencing and the dumpster shall remain closed unless in use.  

12. That the Applicant shall record an access easement across Assessor’s Plat 253, Assessor’s 11, favoring Assessor’s Plat 253, Assessor’s Lot 14 to provide access to the proposed use.  

Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant Master Plan Approval, with the Planning Department’s Recommendations.  Six (6) voted in favor, with Ms. Gerlach voting is opposition citing potential significant, negative environmental impacts.  
 Public Informational Meeting

Major Land Development

Master Plan

&

Recommendation on 

Zone Change with Waivers

623 Post Road

Existing Mixed Use Building

Applicant/Owner:

James Donelan 

Location:
623 Post Road 

Assessor’s Plat:

289

Assessor’s Lot:

98

Zoning District:

Residential, A-7

Proposed Zone:
Residential, Planned Unit Development (PUD) Overlay, with waivers for less than required front and side yard setbacks (existing), less than required landscape buffer (Tennyson), less than the minimum required lot size, greater than allowed percentage of office space within a Residential PUD, less than required parking aisle width, and an existing sign larger (6’x2’) than allowed (previously approved by Zoning Board of Review.)

Land Area:


10,072 square feet 

Number of existing lots:
1

Number of proposed lots:
1

Engineer:


Civil CADD Services, Inc.   

Ward:



2

Project Scope

Mr. Joe Shekarchi, ESQ and Mr. Eric Wishart, Project Engineer   represented the Applicant who was requesting Master Plan Approval of a Major Land Development Project and a recommendation to the City Council for a zone change on the parcel to legalize an existing mixed-use building, which consists of two (2) office uses on the first floor and two (2) residential dwelling units on the second floor.

The property was originally a convenience store, which exited for approximately twenty (20) years.  It was converted into professional services (law office and general office use) in 1993, authorized by Zoning Board of Review Petition #7177.  The second floor has been converted into two (2) residential units without the required approvals. 

The building is sited on one (1) Assessor’s Lot, with an area of 10,072sf, currently zoned Residential, A-7. The Applicant is proposing to rezone the lot with a Residential Planned Unit Development (PUD) overlay, with waivers, to address the exiting conditions.

Being no further questions, Mr. Catalano, seconded by Mr. DePetrillo, made a motion to open the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.
Mr. David Mastriano, 261 Tennyson Road, stated concerns with the overflow of cars and work vehicles from one of the existing office uses on site.  He stated they are parking on the street and making it impossible for city trash trucks and emergency vehicles to access the abutting neighborhood.  He presented recent photos showing the parking problems and asked that these be accepted as exhibits.  The board accepted and the photos were marked as Exhibit A. 

Being no further testimony, Mr. Bergantino, seconded by Mr. DePetrillo, made a motion to close the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no further questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.
Planning Department Findings

The Planning Department finds this proposal to be generally consistent with Article 1 “Purposes and General Statements” of the City’s Development Review Regulations, and that this proposal meets the Standard Provisions of RIGL 45-23-60, and makes the following findings of fact: 

1. That the proposal is generally consistent with the City of Warwick, Comprehensive Plan 2033, (Comprehensive Plan).  Part VI, Chapter 12, of the Future Land Use, Zoning and Urban Design element, states as a General Principle to Guide Future Land Use, that in general, multi-family developments shall be located on collector or arterial streets or where there is nearby access to retail, services and public transportation.

That Chapter 12, states as a Goal, that Warwick has sufficient diversity of land uses to support a strong and stable tax base, and to continue to balance land uses, particularly between regional retail and non-retail commercial uses.

2. That the proposal is not in compliance with the standards and provisions of the City’s Zoning Ordinance therefore requiring City Council approval of a Residential Planned Unit Development overlay on Assessor’s Plat 289, lot 98, with waivers for less than required front and side yard setbacks (existing), less than required landscape buffer (Tennyson), less than the minimum required lot size, greater than allowed percentage of office space within a Residential PUD, less than required parking aisle width, and an existing sign larger (6’x2’) than allowed (previously approved by Zoning Board of Review.)

3. That the proposal will not result in a significant negative environmental impacts. 

4. That the development will not result in the creation of individual lots with such physical constraints to development that building on those lots according to pertinent regulations and building standards would be impracticable.

5. That the development possesses access to a public street, Tennyson Road.

Planning Department Recommendations

Planning Department recommendation is to grant Master Plan approval, with the following stipulations: 

1. That the all plans shall comply with “Rules and Regulations for Professional Land Surveying in the State of Rhode Island, effective date November 25, 2015. 

2. That the parcel shall receive City Council approval for a Residential Planned Unit Development overlay with waivers for less than required front and side yard setbacks (existing), less than required landscape buffer (Tennyson), less than the minimum required lot size, greater than allowed percentage of office space within a Residential PUD, less than required parking aisle width, and an existing sign larger (6’x2’) than allowed (previously approved by Zoning Board of Review.)

3. That all necessary state permits, including, but not limited to RIDEM and RIDOT Physical Alteration Permit (PAP), shall be obtained prior to submission to the Planning Board for Preliminary approval.

4. That before issuance of any permits, the Fire Department shall review all plans for compliance with all life safety codes and issues.   

5. That the Preliminary submittal shall include a Landscape Plan, prepared and stamped by a registered Rhode Island Landscape Architect. The Landscape Architect shall contact the Planning Department prior to beginning the design process.   The Applicant shall utilize measures to minimize impacts on neighboring residential properties, and shall screen the abutting residential use on Assessor’s Plat 289, Assessor’s Lot 100 with the installation of a solid fence, with a minimum height of 6’.  The Applicant shall also install wheel stop parking blocks in the parking spaces abutting Assessor’s Plat 289, Assessor’s Lot 100 to prevent vehicles from damaging the screening. 

Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant Master Plan Approval, with the Planning Department’s Recommendations.  All voted in favor, none opposed.  
Recommendation to the City Council

Request for a Zone Change to include a 

Residential Planned Unit Development (PUD) overlay  

Applicant/Owner:             
James Donelan


  

Location:


623 Post Road 

Assessor’s Plat:

289

Assessor’s Lot:


98

Zoning District:

Residential A-7

Proposed Zone:
Residential, Planned Unit Development (PUD) Overlay, with waivers for less than required front and side yard setbacks (existing), less than required landscape buffer (Tennyson), less than the minimum required lot size, greater than allowed percentage of office space within a Residential PUD, less than required parking aisle width, and an existing sign larger (6’x2’) than allowed (previously approved by Zoning Board of Review.) 

Land Area:


10,072 square feet  

Engineer:


Civil CADD Services, Inc. 

Ward:
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Being no questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.

Planning Department Findings

The Planning Department finds the proposed zoning modification to be generally consistent with Article 1 “Purposes and General Statements” of the City’s Development Review Regulations and, 

1. That the City’s Engineering Division, Sewer Authority, Water Division, Fire Department,  Conservation Commission, Historic District Commission, Cemetery Commission and Land Trust have reviewed the proposal and have no objection to the proposed zone change

2. That the proposal is generally consistent with the City of Warwick, Comprehensive Plan 2033, (Comprehensive Plan), Part VI, Chapter 12, of the Comprehensive Plan, Future Land Use, Zoning and Urban Design element, states as a General Principle to Guide Future Land Use, that in general, multi-family developments shall be located on collector or arterial streets or where there is nearby access to retail, services and public transportation.

That Chapter 12, states as a Goal, that Warwick has sufficient diversity of land uses to support a strong and stable tax base, and to continue to balance land uses, particularly between regional retail and non-retail commercial uses.

The Planning Department also finds the proposed zoning amendment to be generally consistent with the following purposes of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, as presented in Section 100, “Title and Purpose.”


103.1
Promote the public health, safety and general welfare of the City.

103.2
Provides for a range of uses and intensities of use appropriate to the character of the City and reflect current and future needs.


103.3
Provides for orderly growth and development, which recognizes:

A.) The goals and patterns of land use contained in the Comprehensive Plan of the City of Warwick.

E.)  The availability and capacity of existing and planned public and/or private services and facilities;

F.) The use of innovative development regulations and techniques.  

103.8   Promote a balance of housing choices, for all income levels and groups, to assure the health, safety and welfare of all citizens and their rights to affordable, accessible, safe and sanitary housing, including opportunities for the establishment of low and moderate income housing.  

103.11  Promote the implementation of the Warwick Comprehensive community plan, as amended.  

Planning Department Recommendation

The Planning Department recommends forwarding a favorable recommendation to the City Council for the requested zone change and waivers, with the following stipulations: 

That the Applicant shall utilize measures to minimize impacts on neighboring residential properties, to include screening with the installation of solid fence, with a minimum height of 6’. The fence shall be maintained in good condition by the Property Owner.  The Applicant shall install wheel stop parking blocks for the parking spaces abutting
Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and forward a favorable recommendation to the City Council for the proposed zone change and requested waivers, with the Planning Department’s Recommendation.  All voted in favor, none opposed 
Public Informational Meeting

Major Land Development

Warwick Industrial Drive

Master Plan
Owner/Applicant:

OSCR Holdings, Inc.  

Location:


Warwick Industrial Drive

Assessor’s Plat:

325

Assessor’s Lot:

23

Zoning District:

Light Industrial (LI) 

Land Area:


4.65 acres 

Number lots:


One (1) 

Engineer:


Northeast Engineers & Consultants, Inc. 

Ward:
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Project Scope

Mr. Daniel Szymanski, Project Engineer, of  Northeast Engineers & Consultants, Inc.        represented the  Applicant who was  requesting Master Plan Approval and a recommendation to the Zoning Board of Review of a Major Land Development Project for the construction of a 23,000 square foot building on a vacant parcel for proposed industrial use.

The proposed development is sited on one (1) Assessor’s lot, with an area of approximately 4.65 acres.   The site is located on Warwick Industrial Drive and is zoned Light Industrial (LI).
Mr. Szymanski presented the Master Plan.  The building will be used as a wholesale cultivation facility, with no retail use.  
Being no questions, Mr.Catalano, seconded by Mr.DePetrillo, made a motion to open the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no testimony, Mr. Catalano, seconded by Mr. Catalano, made a motion to close the Public Hearing.  All in favor; none opposed.

Being no questions, the Planning Board waived the reading of the Planning Department Findings and Planning Staff read the Planning Department Recommendations into the record.
Planning Department Findings

The Planning Department finds this proposal to be generally consistent with Article 1 “Purposes and General Statements” of the City’s Development Review Regulations, and that this proposal meets the Standard Provisions of RIGL 45-23-60, and makes the following findings of fact: 

1. The proposal is generally consistent with the Comprehensive Community Plan, consistent with the Future Land Use Map (FLUM), which calls for industrial uses in this area.  It is consistent with Chapter 12, Future Land Use, Zoning and Urban Design which states as a Policy to ‘Encourage new business and industries to locate in areas where adequate public facilities already exist” and ensure that proposed new industrial uses are compatible with the character and surrounding area 

2. That the proposal is not in compliance with the standards and provisions of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, with less than required parking spaces provided for a “Manufacturing, processing, assembly or packaging” use, therefore requiring Zoning Board of Review approval.  

3. That the project will not result in a significant negative environmental impact provided that it complies with the most current version of Rhode Island Department of Environmental Management’s Stormwater Design and Installation Standards Manual, and is designed to demonstrate zero-net runoff from the proposed development.  

4. That the development will not result in the creation of individual lots with such physical constraints to development that building on those lots according to pertinent regulations and building standards would be impracticable.

5. That the proposed development possesses adequate access to a public street, Warwick Industrial Drive. 

Planning Department Recommendations

Planning Department recommendation is to grant Master Plan approval, with a favorable recommendation to the Zoning Board, with the following stipulations:

1. That all Plans shall comply with “Rules and Regulations for Professional Land Surveying in the State of Rhode Island”, effective date November 25, 2015. 

2. That the parcel shall receive Zoning Board of Review approval for dimensional relief of less than required parking spaces provided for a manufacturing, processing, assembly or packaging use.  

3. That a Storm Water Management Plan shall be submitted in accordance with Rhode Island Storm Water Design and Installation Standards Manual, dated December 2010, and designed to demonstrate a zero-net runoff from the proposed development. The Project Engineer shall meet with the City of Warwick DPW Engineering Staff to review the proposed drainage system prior to submission to RI DEM or RI DOT. 

4. That the Operation and Maintenance Plan for the proposed storm water collection system shall be included in the Preliminary submission to the Planning Board.  

5. That all necessary State permits, including but not limited to RI DEM and RI DOT Physical Alteration Permit (PAP) shall be obtained prior to Preliminary submittal.  The Applicant shall also file a 7460-1 with the FAA.  

6. That all two way travel lanes shall have a minimum of 24 feet of unobstructed width and an unobstructed vertical clearance of 13’6, and that all corners shall be negotiable by vehicles having an outer tire turning radius of 50’ to allow for unimpeded access by fire apparatus. 

7. That the Applicant shall comply with all of the stipulations of the Warwick Sewer Authority, including, but not limited to, the Collection and Industrial/Commercial Pretreatment Departments.  

8. That the Preliminary submittal shall include a Landscape Plan, prepared and stamped by a registered Rhode Island Landscape Architect.  The Landscape Architect shall contact the Planning Department prior to revising the Conceptual Landscape Plan, dated April 10, 2018.  The Final Landscape Plan shall be subject to approval by the Planning Department.  

9. That all signage shall conform to the standards of the Warwick Zoning Ordinance, Section 800.
Mr. Gambardella, seconded by Mr. Bergantino, made a motion to adopt the Planning Department’s Findings and to grant Master Plan Approval, with the Planning Departments Recommendations, and to forward a favorable recommendation to the Zoning Board of Review for the requested dimensional relief.   All in favor; none opposed.   
